
Town of Wallingford 

Economic Develo1m1cnt Commission 

Economic Development Commission 

45 South Main Street, Room 311 

Wallingford, CT 06492 

December 29, 2021 

TO: Members of the Economic Development Commission 

FROM: Tim Ryan, Economic Development Specialist -tRr� 
SUBJECT: Regular Meeting Agenda - Monday, January 3, 2022 @ 6:30 p.m. 

LOCATION: Town Hall, Room 315 
45 South Main Street 
Wallingford, CT 06492 

1. Pledge of Allegiance

2. Discussion on Regular Meeting Minutes dated December 6, 2021 {attach.}

3. Election of Officers {vote}

4. Review of Monthly Expenditure Report - December report not yet available

5. Discussion on Legislative Priorities for 2022 {attach.}

6. Committee remarks

• Marketing

► Update on committee activities

► Next meeting:

• P&Z Liaison

► Update on committee activities

► Next meeting:

• Retention/Incentives

► Update on committee activities

► Next meeting:

7. Staff report/regional matters - December {attach.}

8. Chair's remarks

9. Other community business {vote}

c: William W. Dickinson, Jr., Mayor 
Town Clerk's Office (for posting) 

ec: EDC Members 
Town Council (via T. Clerk) 
Kevin Pagini, P&Z 

Maribel Carrion, QCC 
Ray Andrewsen, QCC 
GovMedia 

Dates to Remember: 

01/05/2022 - EDC P&Z Liaison Cmte. (virtual) 

01/27/2022 - Mayor's State of the Town (Choate) 

01/31/2022 - EDC Regular Meeting (February) 

NH Reg., Htfd. Courant, R-J 
Website 
Jessica Wysocki Bill Comerford 

Individuals in need of auxiliary aids for effedive communication in programs and services of the Town of Wallingford are invited to make their needs 
and preferences known to the ADA Compliance Coordinator at 203-294-2070 five days prior to meeting date. 

EDCRVMAg010322 

tel: (203) 294-2062 • fax: (203) 294-2073 • edc@wallingfordct.gov • Plugin2Wallingford.com 
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Town of Wallingford 
Economic Development Commission 

45 South Main Street, Room 311 

Wallingford, CT 06492 
Economic Dtllr.lopment Commission 

Present: 

Absent: 

Economic Development Commission 
Regular Meeting Minutes 

December 6, 2021 

Joe Mirra, Chair 
Mark Gingras, Vice-Chair 
Gary Fappiano, Commissioner 
Hank Baum, Commissioner 
Patricia Cymbala, Commissioner 
Rosemarie Preneta, Commissioner 
Rob Fritz, Alternate 

Jim Wolfe, Commissioner 
Anthony Bracale, Alternate 

Not Approved by EDC 

Others Present: Tim Ryan, Economic Development Specialist 
Stacey Hoppes, EDC Secretary 
Dr. Hohman, Wallingford resident 

Chair Joe Mirra called the regular meeting of the Economic Development Commission to order at 6:30 p.m. 

1. Pledge of Allegiance - Chair Mirra led the EDC in the Pledge of All�giance.

2. Discussion and Possible Action on Regular Meeting Minutes dated November 1, 2021 - Mark
Gingras made a motion to approve the minutes as presented. Hank Baum seconded the
motion. The minutes were unanimously approved.

3. Review of Monthly Expenditure Report - Being there were no comments regarding the
Expenditure Report, Chair Mirra moved onto the next item on the Agenda.

4. Discussion on 2022 EDC Yearly Meeting Schedule - The Commission had a brief discussion
regarding changing the date of the February 7th meeting. Mark Gingras made a motion to change
the meeting dated Monday, February 7, 2022 to the previous Monday, January 31, 2022. Hank
Baum seconded the motion. Motion was approved unanimously. Annual calendar approved.

5. Committee Remarks

► Marketing - Chair Gingras stated that they did not have a meeting this past month.
• Continue to gather information on a pathway to bring commercial vitality to the Old

Railroad Station. Preliminary tours have taken place in preparation for a formal RFP
to do needed renovations to make the building leasable to TBD prospective tenants.

• Secretary Hoppes gave an update on the Digital Channels for the month of
November. There were 6 initiatives sent out through Linked In and Mail Chimp, and 2
initiatives sent out through lnstagram. Staff will continue to create weekly initiatives for
all digital channels. Staff is working to begin providing analytics for our digital

tel: (203) 294-2062 • fax: (203) 294-2073 • edc@wallingfordct.gov • Plugin2Wallingford.com 



EDC Regular Meeting Minutes 2 December 6, 2021 

53 channels in January, and we are beginning to focus on monitoring and growing our 
54 audiences in each of these 3 digital channels as well. 
55 • Next meeting: No meeting scheduled at this time ... within the next 6 weeks
56 
57 ► Planning & Zoning Liaison - Baum stated that the PZC has continued the agenda item on
58 the proposed Text Amendment to allow data centers in the IX and 1-5 Zones to their January
59 meeting. No further updates on the reconfiguration of the IX and 1-5 Zones with respect to the
60 watershed protection area.
61 
62 ► Retention/Incentives - Rosemarie Preneta stated that the committee did not have a
63 meeting last month; there are no updates at this time.
64 • Next meeting: Possible meeting in January 2022
65 
66 6. Staff Report- Staff Ryan gave an update of Activities from October 2021.
67 ► Proton Therapy Center proposed for Northrop Rd: see staff report
68 • Additional discussions:
69 o Ryan added that this is a state of the art cancer treatment facility that will be
70 centrally located here in Wallingford on Northrop Road, and it is a fully taxable
71 event. .. this is a great project for the EDC, Wallingford, and patients
72 throughout Connecticut that will no longer have to travel out of state for
73 treatment.
7 4 o Rosemarie Preneta asked if the property has already been purchased by
75 YNHH Systems/HHC ... Ryan stated that the property has been purchased.
76 ► Data Center text amendment discussion has been moved to the PZC's January agenda: see
77 staff report
78 • Additional discussions:
79 o The proposed text amendment to allow data centers in our IX and 1-5 zones
80 will be on the agenda of the PZC January 10, 2022 meeting, staff encouraged
81 all EDC commissioners to attend if possible. Secretary will forward the
82 proposed text amendment to the EDC prior to the meeting for review.
83 Secretary will also forward the PZC agenda to all EDC commissioners once
84 received.
85 ► We are told that GotSpace LLC, proposers of large scale data center projects, is dealing with
86 internal issues within its operating structure. We remain confident in the marketability of data
87 center development opportunities in our Town and thus continue to support the necessary
88 zoning text amendment to allow data centers in the IX and 15 zones.
89 o Multiple Commissioners reiterated the importance of making sure people are
90 aware that the data center text amendment allows data center development
91 via Special Permit, in the IX and 1-5 Zones. These regulations are not specific
92 to the GotSpace, LLC application. This Special Permit would include special
93 requirements for each application.
94 o Town Planner, Kevin Pagini has done a great deal of research on data center
95 development projects while preparing the text amendment.
96 o Rob Fritz and Ryan had a brief discussion about what is currently allowed in
97 these zones and how those business types are categorized. Ryan stated that
98 data centers are not allowed in this zone currently simply because no one
99 added it when the industrial zone was originally created. It is the EDC's priority

100 to modernize, diversify, add to, and grow the grand list, and data centers do all
101 fou�
102 o Resident, Dr. Hohman asked if the Town would be willing to put a conference
103 center in Wallingford. Rob Fritz mentioned that there would need to be a
104 market for a conference center. Dr. Hohman stated that if the Proton Therapy
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105 Center is approved, that they might need a conference space. Ryan stated 
106 that he welcomes the opportunity to speak with any interested parties. 
107 ► ARPA funds ... The Town Council will soon be asked to approve UHY Advisors as our
108 consultants for oversite of the ARPA process. The EDC will continue to request prioritization
109 of funds for business assistance. We fully expect to be an active member of whatever formal
110 structure is set up to manage applications and disseminate funds
111 o Questionable uses of ARPA funds are showing up in multiple towns/cities in
112 the state and Wallingford wants to do it right, no misgiving or bias. Looking to
113 have an application form in the first quarter of 2022.
114 ► Staff met with the Town Planner and developers: see staff report
115 • Continued collaborations within town departments; especially the Town Planner, is
116 greatly appreciated
117 o Hank Baum mentioned that he ran into a new business owner in town, the
118 owner was very pleased with the help and guidance he received from the
119 EDC, the Town Planner and all other departments.
120 o Ryan reiterated that he is always willing to meet with any businesses,
121 individuals, or groups that are looking to do business in Wallingford.
122 ► Staff met with management of Simplex Operations regarding their recent purchase of 5
123 Technology Drive (former home of Phillips Respironics). This new site represents a large
124 expansion and will be the Northeast Center of Excellence for this Life Sciences Company.
125 They will move their operations from their present site in Barnes Park South sometime in the
126 first half of 2022
127 ► Awaiting an appraisal:
128 • The EDC supports the sale of the small dormant parcel of Town owned land behind
129 Center St Brewing Company at 25 Wallace Ave ... work in progress
130 ► The EDC was represented at the Big Connect in New Haven. This business development
131 show was sponsored by the Greater New Haven Chamber of Commerce. Special thanks to
132 Commissioners Mirra, Gingras, Baum, Preneta and Fritz for helping to staff our booth and
133 engaging in conversations about our Town and its many attributes
134 ► Ryan addressed the labor shortage concerns within town and the state.
135 • Ryan attended the Hartford State of Economic Development Conference this month.
136 One of the questions asked was; what can we do to get people back to work? After a
137 brief discussion it appears that people are getting incentives to not work. Multiple
138 commissioners stated that one issue is the lack of follow up with the Department of
139 Labor. Applicants will apply, send in their resume, show up for an interview and then
140 "ghost them" (not show up for additional interviews). Ryan stressed that it is a priority
141 to mobilize the workforce.
142 • Mark Gingras asked if this conversation is happening at the state level. Ryan stated
143 that he has made it a priority when speaking with Economic Developers and
144 Legislators.
145 • Ryan shared that the Unemployment Trust Fund is underfunded in spite of the state
146 using ARPA funds to shore it up. Businesses pay into this fund. There is an ugly irony
147 that could occur if businesses are required to pay an added assessment to the
148 Unemployment Trust Fund even though they have multiple job openings.
149 

150 7. Chair's remarks - Chair Mirra informed the commission of the newest updates from the HubCap.
151 ► January 12, 2022 - HubCap will be hosting a Panel Discussion for parents of high school
152 students to learn about the employment pipeline opportunities for their children offered at the
153 Hubcap.
154 ► HubCap is creating a Small Business Unit to help small businesses in town. This will include
155 a Pop-up Store for small businesses, including out-of-home businesses at the HubCap every
156 2nd Tuesday of the month.
157 ► Hubcap is also working to create a Dental Pipeline option.
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EOG Regular Meeting Minutes 

8. Other community business - None

4 December 6, 2021 

There being no further business, Mark Gingras made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 
7:25 p.m.; Patricia Cymbala seconded the motion. By unanimous vote, the motion carried. 

Sincerely, 

&-�� 
Stacey Hoppes, Secretary 

EDCRMMin120621 NetApp 



Town of Wallingford 
Economic Development Commission ___ _ 

45 South Main Street, Room J; 

Economic Oe,·elopmeut Commi.�iun 

Wallingford, CT 06492 

December 29, 2021 

Economic Development Commiss n 

Proposed 2022 Annual Legislative Agenda 
--

-----

Our region is poised to grow. Connecticut's public policies have the potential to put people to work, 

create new high paying jobs, diversify our economy, and support growth across all of our communities. 

On behalf of our Town's EDC, these are our priorities: 

1. MOBILIZE OUR WORKFORCE

Every effort needs to be made to address workforce shortages that exist at nearly every level of our 

economy. With the highest unemployment rate in New England, Connecticut businesses continue to 

face alarming staff shortages. The labor force participation rate is at a 45 year low. We ask the 

legislature to create solutions that will help fill our open jobs and strengthen our workforce. 

• Focus on expanding the labor force by eliminating barriers to workforce participation, such as

laws and regulations that disincentivize work and workplace flexibility

• Enforce unemployment rules to ensure that only qualified applicants are receiving benefits

• Support innovative workforce development programs through the Governor's Workforce

Council

• Provide funding for training programs that directly address business needs and fill talent

pipelines, such as expanding the manufacturing apprenticeship tax credit program

2. LOWER THE COST OF DOING BUSINESS

With an improved state budget, it is time to further support our businesses through lowering the cost of 

regulatory compliance and streamlining bureaucratic regulations in place. 

• Relieve pressure on businesses by fully funding the Unemployment Trust Fund through federal

coronavirus relief funding

• Avoid legislation that adds excessive oversight and regulation, and explore areas to reduce

pressures and costs on businesses

• Engage the business community to assess the impact of legislation and continually evaluate the

progress of programs, such as paid family medical leave

tel: (203) 294-2062 • fax: (203) 294-2073 • edc@wallingfordct.gov • Plugin2Wallingford.com 



ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMISSION 

Staff Report 

Local Initiatives 

December 2021 Activities 
Presented at January 2022 EDC meeting 

• Proton Therapy Center proposed for Northrop Rd: CON (Certificate of Need) has not yet been rendered
by the OHS (Office of Health Strategy) in Hartford. We now anticipate a decision by late January. This
application has been active for over two years

• Data Center text amendment proposal allowing this use category in the IX and 15 zones, via special
permit, is on the PZC's January 1 oth agenda for discussion and possible vote

• GotSpace LLC, proposer of large data center projects, has a new COO and is once again actively
working to advance their project

• 5 Research Parkway ... Montante Construction and Amazon have withdrawn their lawsuit against the
PZC. The 180 acre site is now back on the market

• The Town Council voted unanimously to contract UHY Advisors, a national tax and business consulting
firm, as our consultants for oversite of the ARPA process. A draft application has been written and will
be circulated for revision/refinement. Recommended priorities for first round funding are small business,
not-for-profit agencies, and individuals. We're hoping to have an application in the market before the
end of Q 1 2022

• allnex celebrated the 80th anniversary of continuous production at their South Cherry St site. The Mayor
and Representative Mushinsky presented proclamations from the Town and the State Legislature to
honor this milestone

• Staff met with the recruiting specialist at Hole-Krome to formulate creative approaches to attracting
workers. They presently have 20 open positions

Creating Opportunities 
• Staff attended the DECO Economic Development Summit in Hartford where the Governor, DECO

Commissioner and CEO of Advance CT gave an update on the state's economic health. Ongoing
workforce issues were a focus of discussion

• Representatives from Delorean Power met with staff to review possible sites for a potential new
location

• Staff met with representatives from the First Congregational Church per their request to discuss the
marketability of their Meetinghouse property at 35 South Main St

• Staff met with leadership from Advance CT to establish a priority at the State level for the development
of 5 Research Parkway. We will involve DECO, in collaboration with the property owners, in a collective
effort to drive a development project on this 180 acre site

• Chair Mirra and staff joined regional economic developers on a tour of Tweed New Haven Airport
where the economic impact of this growing airport were discussed. Avelo air is running flights to a
variety of FL destinations. A runway extension project planned for 2023 will add to the number and
frequency of flights

• The Town Planner and staff met with a broker representing a town center property to review
development options

• Still being reviewed by the PZC:
o The PZC's review of the proposed IX and 1-5 zone changes remain a work in progress. This

extensively researched draft document has been collaboratively vetted by our land use
professionals, the Water/Sewer Division, the Law Department, the Mayor, and the EDC P&Z
Liaison Committee

• Appraisal due by 1/10/22:
o The EDC supports the sale of the small dormant parcel of Town owned land behind Center St

Brewing Company at 25 Wallace Ave. The appraisal will be used to determine market value.
Assuming a sales offer materializes, the final decision will be made by the Town Council



Marketing 
• Chair Mirra, Vice Chair Gingras, the Town's grants administrator and staff met with the Mayor and

corporation council to confirm support for the pursuit of an RFP for the adaptive re-use of our historic
railroad station. We were given the "green light" to begin the RFP process

• Digital channel activity update to be done verbally
Trade Shows 

• None scheduled
Update on Town Center Provided by WCI Executive Director 

• No report submitted
Miscellaneous 

• A ribbon cutting was held at Healing Hands Chiropractic now referred to as The Wellness Bank. The
building at 100 Center St was the former Bank of America

In the News 
• WALLINGFORD-ARPA MONEY How to disburse funds to be discussed ... RJ, 12/03 ... The Town

Council plans to meet on Tuesday, December 7, 2021 to discuss how to disburse federal ARPA funds
to individuals, businesses and other entities affected by COVID-19. The council plans to discuss
creating a committee which would review applications for the ARPA funds and propose guidelines for
the use of the ARPA funds. The council will also discuss hiring UHY Advisors as a consultant to advise
town officials on reporting and accounting for ARPA expenditures.

• New Asian Market caters to cooks ... RJ, 12/06 ... Dian Jin, owner of A8 Market Asian grocery store
located at 970 North Colony Rd., is in the midst of a soft-opening. The 3,000 sqft store is stocked with
Asian foods, decor and other products.

• Amphenol acquires California company for $715M ... RJ, 12/09 ... International fiber optic and cable
manufacturer Amphenol, headquartered on Hall Avenue, has purchased California-based Halo
Technology Limited for $715M. Amphenol looks forward to working with Halo's experienced
management team to deliver a broader range of interconnect solutions to our customers around the
world.

• Formation of ARPA committee put on hold ... RJ, 12/09 ... Council advised to wait until new term begins.
The council unanimously voted Tuesday, December 7, to hire UHY Advisors as a consultant by
approving $25,000 of the town's ARPA award to hire UHY.

• Hoping parents consider careers program ... RJ, 12/14 ... The program, hosted by Wallingford Public
Schools, the town Economic Development Commission and the HubCap, is slated to feature local
employers in a panel discussion focused on local career paths and the courses currently offered in high
schools that support a transition from school to career. The one-night event will be on January 12, 2022
at 6pm at the Hubcap, 128 Center Street.

• Wallingford Housing Authority- Town seeks $3M state grant for affordable housing ... The town Housing
Authority is seeking up to $3M from a competitive state grant to rehabilitate a newly acquired property
located at 2 Wharton Brook Drive. The funds would be used to rehabilitate the existing building and add
up to 16 new units of low to moderate income housing at the Ulbrich Heights apartment complex,
located behind the site.

• Wallingford Manufacturer - Rowland technologies keeps growing ... RJ, 12/20 ... Entry into new U.S. and
global markets has doubled its operation in the last 5 years. Now that they have purchased the current
building and an adjacent lot they will expand again. Construction on the new addition is expecting to be
complete in the first quarter of 2022.

New & Expanding Businesses (December 2021) 
• Secretary of the State New Business lists have not been available through the website since June.

SOTS has made changes to their website recently. Staff is looking into why the SOTS website is not
producing these reports at this time.

• EDC Business Activity List: December 2021
• Mi Ink - 40 Center Street
■ A8 Asian Market- 970 North Colony Rd.
• Cube Smart - 204 North Colony Rd.
■ Crystal Hanger - 200 Church St., Unit 3
• Crispy Metty by Caseus - 619 Center Street



Results of EDC Marketing Activities 

Respectfully, 

-=-v:.-(QlA � 
Tim Ryan,~ 0 . 

Advertising 0 
Brokers/Site Consultants 1 

Direct Contact 5 
State/CERC/Chamber/REX 0 

Trade Shows 0 
Business Assistance Q 

Total 6 


